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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 14th January 2019 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

01/18 Present and Apologies
Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Robinson (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Mitchell, Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor and Mrs S Wood (Clerk).  Cllr Pickering (ward member) attended and 12 members of the public were present.  Apologies were received from Cllr Mrs Baldock (prior commitment) and the PCSOs.
02/19 Declarations of Interest
Cllr Mrs Mitchell:  Agenda item 13/19-3 as Trustee of the Little Acorns Nursery (OSI).
03/19 Election of Chairman

Cllr Audsley advised that he had resigned as Chairman of the Parish Council prior to the meeting.  The Clerk read a letter of appreciation from a local resident for Cllr Audsley’s efforts on behalf of the community, this was endorsed by all present.
Nominations for the Chair were invited; Cllr Robinson stated that he was not willing to agree to nomination for personal reasons.  Cllr Audsley was nominated by Cllr Mrs Mitchell and seconded by Cllr Mrs Morgan.  Cllr Audsley stated that he would accept the nomination, noting that a new election would have to be held at the May meeting.
Resolved:

That Cllr Audsley be elected as Chairman of High Halden Parish Council.
04/19 Declaration of Acceptance of Office

The Declaration of Acceptance of Office was signed by Cllr Audsley, and received by the Proper Officer of the Council.
05/19 Minutes of the meeting of 10th December 2018

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 10th December 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

06/19 Matters Arising
06/19-1  Woodchurch Road:  The S-bend warning signs and ‘Slow’ road markings have now been put in.  No progress to report on the leak; Cllr Mrs Mitchell and Cllr Mrs Morgan will take this up at a scheduled meeting with Cllr Hill (county councillor).  (242/18-1)  
06/19-2  Letter to the ABC CEO:   The Parish Council’s letter of complaint and the reply from the Monitoring Officer had been sent to the Kentish Express with an invitation to the Parish Council meeting, but no one was available to attend.  A date for the meeting with the Monitoring Officer has not yet been set.  (242/18-2)
06/19-3  Planning updates:  Oak Tree field, Willow Paddock, Herwish.  No updates to report.  It was thought that the caravan on Oak Tree field is occupied, this will be raised at the meeting with the Monitoring Officer.  (242/18-4)
06/19-4  New housing development:  The name Basil Wright Drive was rejected, as was a later suggestion from the Parish Council (Highways Close).  See 12/19  Other Planning Matters.  (242/18-8)
06/19-5  Coffee morning in the hall:  This was well received and well attended.  The next is on 18th January at 10am.  (243/18)
06/19-6  Ransley Farm:  The Parish Council’s letter was resent.  Following lengthy communication between the developer and a resident, a site meeting is being arranged to discuss the location of the puffin crossing. (243/18)
06/19-7   Works to Byway AT254:  In hand with Highways.  (246/18)

06/19-8  Lighting report and garages review:  In hand with the borough council. (247/18)
06/19-9  Groundskeeper Job Description:  The post will be advertised after the planned meeting between the Vice-chairman, Cllr Mrs Baldock and the pavilion caretaker.  (248/18)
06/19-10  Cycle rack:  The tenant at The Chequers has agreed to the request.  See item 09/19.  (249/18)
06/19-11  Stop sign:  The request has been refused by KCC because it does not meet the criteria.   Cllr Mrs Mitchell asked for likely costs of upgrading the crossing to a puffin or pelican crossing; Cllr Dr Taylor noted that the issue is one of visibility rather than crossing type.  (250/18) 
06/19-12  Littering:  The problem has been acknowledged and clearance will be undertaken; Bull Lane will be closed during the operation.  Reports of flytipping can be made via the ABC website or Country Eye app. (253/18-1)
07/19 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Woodchurch Road:  There were concerns that the leak will be a hazard in cold weather if it freezes, it is also contributing to potholes in the vicinity.

Website:  An update was sought and the opportunity should be taken to refine and refresh the content.

Hedge at Greenside:  A recent cut by Aspire was of poor quality with no cut on the road side of the hedge.  This will be taken up with Aspire.

Planning applications:  18/01862/AS  and 19/00011/AS – discussion was deferred until the February meeting.

18/01812/AS  Little Tiffenden Barn:  A neighbour stated that he had not been consulted on the Certificate of Lawful Development (CLD); the Parish Council was advised that there are no services to the mobile home and concerns expressed that it could evolve into another travellers’ pitch.  It was noted that there is already a games room on the site, a garage and a workshop – the need for additional storage was queried.

The criteria for deciding on consultees were queried, although it was acknowledged that neighbours are not usually consulted on a CLD.  The Clerk advised that the list of neighbour consultees is in the remit of the case officer.  The Chairman regretted the lack of consistency.

Cllr Pickering stated that he would be objecting to the application, citing a similar situation at Venruth.

18/01768/AS  Lodgeland Farm:  The Parish Council was advised by a neighbour that a previous application under Permitted Development Rights for erection of the barn had been refused, because an existing barn had been converted into a dwelling.  This application for full planning permission has therefore been submitted.   There were objections to the proposed location of the barn, which would be visually intrusive.  Concerns were expressed re lighting, and that the new barn may, in turn, be converted into a dwelling.  The Chairman replied that the Parish Council could not speculate as to future use.

18/01776/AS  Lodgeland Farm Cottage:  It was thought that the stable block was over-large.

The meeting was reconvened.
08/19  Reports

08/19-1  Community Warden  No report in the Warden’s absence.
08/19-2  PCSO   The PCSO’s report is attached to the Minutes.
09/19  Request for a cycle rack near the village green
The Vice-chairman reported that the tenant in The Chequers has agreed to the request to place a cycle rack in the pub car park, and will now be consulted as to number and design.  The Vice-chairman will also ascertain if the pub is agreeable to those using the village shop to park their bicycles in the rack.
10/19  To agree payment for a traffic speed survey on Ashford Road

The Chairman stated that KCC has agreed to the request for a traffic survey on the A28, which the Parish Council has requested in support of its initiative to reduce the 50mph speed limit to 40mph.  The Parish Council must, however, meet the costs of £330.  It was proposed that the Parish Council agrees the payment.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council agrees the payment of £330 for the traffic speed survey in Ashford Road.

11/19 Request for traffic calming in Woodchurch Road

The Chairman advised that a request has been received asking for a 40mph speed limit in Woodchurch Road from the Martens Lane junction towards the village, and for prohibition of large vehicles other than agricultural traffic using the road.  It was thought that some of these vehicles arise from the Chilmington Green works, others are from Quinns or the chicken farm.  Cllr Dr Taylor acknowledged the concerns but noted that this is a parish-wide problem.  The request will be forwarded to KCC Highways.
12/19 Planning applications
The Vice-chairman assumed the Chair, in the absence of Cllr Mrs Baldock.
18/01768/AS   Lodgeland Farm, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
Erection of agricultural storage building
Cllr Dr Taylor noted that the previous barn had been converted into housing, likely arguing that the barn was redundant.  The Vice-chairman asked how long a barn had to be unused before it could be classed as redundant.   Cllr Dr Taylor stated that this was unknown, and asked if the need for the new barn had recently arisen.  The Chairman noted the concerns re lighting and location raised during the Open Session.  The Chairman proposed that the Parish Council comments on the lighting, location and justification of need.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council comments on the lighting, location and justification of need.
18/01776/AS  Lodgeland Farm Cottage, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
Siting of new stable block and small yard, with associated landscaping including boundary treatment
The Vice-chairman reported that objections to the previous application had been addressed; the current application is for 3 stables and an area for lambing.  The Chairman queried the size of the latter.  Lighting is a concern, but it was noted that lights would be positioned under the eaves, facing internally and downward pointing.  The Vice-chairman proposed that the application be supported.  Cllr Dr Taylor proposed that a condition be attached that the stables be for private and personal use only.
Resolved:

That the application be supported but with the condition that the stables are for private and personal use only, and lighting should be kept to the minimum.
18/01803/AS   Studio at, Beale Lands Farm House, Shawlands Lane, High Halden
Extension to, and conversion of, former studio to holiday let with associated parking and amenity cartilage
The Chairman advised that the applicant had previously applied for permission to build a house in the garden, this was permitted notwithstanding the Parish Council’s objection that it was outside the confines.  He felt that the current application was an overdevelopment of the site, and the studio was formerly a double garage.  The Vice-chairman proposed that an objection be made to the application.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application.

The Parish Council will write to the ward member asking that the application be determined by the Planning Committee if the case officer is minded to permit.
18/01812/AS  Little Tiffenden Barn, Redbrook Street, High Halden
Lawful Development Certificate - Existing - Change of use of land for the stationing of a mobile home with operational development relating to the attached timber lean-to and decking area, to provide ancillary domestic accommodation and domestic storage/games room
The ancillary use and need was queried.  The Chairman and Cllr Dr Taylor said that the Parish Council should object to the application because no evidence had been demonstrated of ancillary need, and its poor design.  The Vice-chairman proposed that the Parish Council objects to the application because of a lack of evidence of ancillary need.

Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application because there is no evidence to support ancillary need.

Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 

The following will be discussed at the February meeting:
 18/01862/AS  Wedlock Farm, Harbourne Lane, High Halden
Prior approval for the change of use of agricultural building and any land within its curtilage to one single dwelling unit and for associated operational development (change to layout and external appearance of that approved under 15/00800/AS &; 17/01156/AS)

19/00011/AS  The Haybarn, 3 Beulah Cottages, Harris Lane, High Halden
Erection of 3-bay garage and change of use of land to residential
Approvals
18/01644/AS  5 Millfield, High Halden 
Conversion of existing garage into bedroom with bathroom to provide ground floor accommodation for wheelchair user
18/01141/AS  Land rear of Stephendale, Ashford Road, St Michaels
Erection of one new dwelling with garden, garage and outbuilding; Alterations to Stephendale - removal of existing garage and outbuildings; erection of new garage/outbuildings; single storey side extension; new chimney; new parking area and rear access drive area; amended garden
18/01549/AS  Beale Lands Farm House, Shawlands Lane, High Halden
New detached, four bedroom dwelling, with garage, amenity curtilage and access, (within existing residential amenity garden land)
Refusals: 
18/01602/AS Woodend Lodge, Woodend, Redbrook Street, Woodchurch
Proposal to erect single storey and two storey extensions, addition of dormers and rooflights, change to existing roof form

Withdrawals: None to date 
Other planning matters

Foxhills development naming:  See the Open Session.  ABC has proposed the name Halden Close; Cllr Mrs Mitchell felt that this was uninspiring and proposed Hathwolden Close (the old variation on Halden).  The Vice-chairman and Cllr Dr Taylor proposed that the development be named Foxhills.

Proposed:

That the name Foxhills be put forward for the development on the Kent Highways site.

Tenterden Neighbourhood Plan:  Notification has been received that Tenterden Town Council is preparing a Neighbourhood Plan; Cllr Pickering advised that this was for the green spaces only.  The notification was noted. 
The Chairman resumed the Chair.
13/19  Financial report
13/19-2  Draft Budget for 2019-2020
The draft Budget was circulated.  Cllr Dr Taylor noted that it had been pointed out that there would be a reduction in property numbers, and therefore revenue raised, when the boundary at Woodlands is changed – they will be in BIddenden parish.   This, however, will be offset by properties in the new developments.   Current expenditure is £38000 and income next year will be £36000, rising to £38000 the following year and then to £39000.  Reserves are healthy at approx £50000.  Cllr Dr Taylor proposed that the draft Budget be accepted, that the Precept be held at £33054 and that the Concurrent Functions Grant and Council Tax Support Grant be claimed in addition.
Resolved:

That the draft Budget be accepted, that the Precept be held at £33054 and that the Concurrent Functions Grant and Council Tax Support Grant be claimed in addition.
13/19-3 Request for a donation to Little Acorns Nursery   A request was tabled for a donation of £50-£100 towards a Book Corner.  It was proposed that the Parish Council makes a donation of £100.  A vote was taken, Cllr Mrs Mitchell abstained.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council makes a donation of £100 to Little Acorns Nursery.

13/19-4  Quote from Aspire for cutting the top of the hedge at the sports fields  Aspire has stated that it will cut all of the hedges for the quoted £750.  It was proposed that the quote be accepted.
Resolved:

That the quote from Aspire to cut the top of the playing field hedges for £750 be accepted.

13/9-5  Request for a donation to Life is not an Xbox 2019   Cllr Dr Taylor sought assurances that other Parish Councils are contributing.  The Chairman asked how many participants have been on the trip before and the number from High Halden, he felt that the trip should be restricted to those who have not been before.  Concerns were raised re the destination given the recent murder of 2 Scandinavian tourists; the Foreign Office now lists Morocco as a dangerous country.  This will be raised with David Ball.  Cllr Pickering advised that ward members are giving grants to the project, and those who have been before act as helpers for the new attendees.  The request will be discussed at the February meeting at which David Ball will be present, and the Clerk will email the questions raised to David Ball in preparation for the meeting.
14/19  Reports

14/19-1  Ward member   Litter:  The Ashford app re flytipping has been improved and is now more user friendly.  Litter picking in the borough is on a rota, where a problem is identified a request should be made to increase the frequency.  Cllr Pickering acknowledged littering, noting that it is a society-wide problem.  Little Acorns Nursery:  Cllr Mrs Mitchell was invited to request a contribution from the ward member.  Housing:  The target of 7500 has been reduced to 5000 because Ashford has higher space standards.  In December there was no one in bed & breakfast accommodation, all were housed in ABC-owned properties which are of a higher standard and more cost-effective.  Hatchentan:  The last caravan has been removed; a court case is pending for those who failed to attend the previous hearing.  The site will be cleared.  Planning:  ABC is looking at ways to encourage entry into the planning profession, these include offering graduate placements and student bursaries.  A dedicated team is now dealing only with new planning applications; call handlers are answering queries rather than planning officers, these initiatives free up officers to work on applications.  Cllr Dr Taylor asked if there is a requirement that bursary recipients work for ABC on graduation; Cllr Pickering replied that they are encouraged to do so but there is no obligation,

14/19-2  Environmental  Vandalism at the pavilion was reported, but the offenders were seen on nearby CCTV and apprehended by neighbours.  This was not reported on 101, but the Community Warden had been informed who will pass this on to the PCSO.  There are new reports of dog-fouling.
14/19-3  Safety and security   Nothing to report.
14/19-4  Highways   Residents are urged to report problems via the KCC Portal, or contact the Vice-chairman.
14/19-5  Marketing/Projects  The April edition of the Herald will raise awareness of the local elections.
14/19-6 Finance Committee  See 13/19-2.  There will not be a meeting of the Finance Committee in the final quarter of the year.
14/19-7 KALC  The next meeting is on 23rd January.
15/19 Information item:  HHVEC update
A meeting will be held in late January to plan events for 2019.  The Christmas tree was a great success and the generosity of the pub acknowledged.  Although HHVEC has thanked them, a letter of thanks will be sent by the Parish Council – this will include thanks for hosting the carol singing, and stress the importance and value of their integration into village life.
16/19  Any other Business
16/19-1   The pop-up cafe returns to the hall on 8th February and 8th March, 10am-12noon.  It is unknown if the hall coffee mornings will continue.
16/19-2   The village confines exercise was completed in November but Daniel Carter has now advised that it will not go to Cabinet until April, together with all the other villages.  The confines cannot, therefore be used as a material consideration in planning applications.  Cllr Dr Taylor agreed that this is a concern, citing site history of 18/01849/AS.  The Clerk will write to Daniel Carter asking for an earlier decision, given that he had previously indicated that it would be in January/February.  Cllr Dr Taylor also noted that the April date would mean that it would be up to the new Parish Council to object.

16/19-3  Seats on the village green:  1 seat has recently been repainted.  Cllr Mrs Mitchell asked that the remainder be repainted, this will be carried out in the Spring.
17/19  Items for next Parish Council meeting 
17/19-1 Co-option of new councillor
17/19-2 S106 monies 
17/19-3 Village website
17/19-4 Proposed renaming of part of Hookstead as Wrens Nest Lane
17/19-5 Donation to life is not an Xbox
13/19-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	Direct debit
	Public Works Loan Board (pavilion loan)
	1175.70

	Direct debit
	Kent Playing Fields Association    
	20.00

	001410
	S Wood (salary)
	493.37

	001411
	S Wood (expenses)
	47.17

	001412
	Information Commissioner (GDPR)
	40.00

	001413
	Society for Local Council Clerks (subscription)
	54.40

	001414
	Mark Young Building Services (bus shelter repairs)
	115.00

	001415
	KALC (training)
	72.00

	001416
	Wicksteed (roundabout repairs)
	355.20

	001417
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	39.25

	001418
	Npower Ltd (sports pavilion)
	376.55

	001419
	High Halden Memorial Hall (hire)
	90.00


Balance as at  14th January 2019
£  64869.30 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£       168.11 (HHVEC cheque account, after payments totalling £671.00 for Christmas celebrations and 11th November commemorations)  

18/19  Date of next meeting

Monday 11th February 2019 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.50pm.


Agenda item 244/18-2   PCSO report
We would both like to wish you all a Happy New Year.
Please accept the apologies of PCSO Richards and PCSO Jones as we are unable to attend this evening due to other commitments. 
Crime has continued to remain relatively low in High Halden with few incidents reported. We are holding another Neighbourhood Watch Drop – In Session on Wednesday 16th January. From 10.30am – 12.00 noon at Costa in Tenterden if anyone is interested in joining. PCSO Richards will also be there if you need to speak with her.
Also on Saturday 2nd February, PCSO Richards will also be carrying out Free Bike markings outside the Town Hall in Tenterden from 1100 – 1300.
PCSO Richards and PCSO Jones are still working with the community to make sure, everyone is riding their bikes safety and correctly, and engaging with the youngsters in the area.
Please can we ask that all residents to stay vigilant and report anything suspicious, it does not matter how insignificant you feel it is, if you have concerns please report it. Otherwise we are unaware.
Report via the Kent Police non-emergency number 101 or if you do witness a crime in progress then please do call 999. I would also like to draw your attention to the new online crime reporting system on the Kent Police website. This is now live and gives members of the public the ability to report crime online rather than by phone which some may find easier, faster and more convenient.
Full in depth crime statistics are freely available by visiting www.police.uk
Below are some basic steps to help secure your property.  As we have had an increase of break-ins in Ashford and surrounding villages.

You may have been given jewellery or the latest smartphone as a Christmas present. Or perhaps you treated yourself to a new television or computer in the sales. Whilst it’s nice to have the latest gadgets, a burglar sees them as a way of making money. 

The period after Christmas is one of the key times in the year when you are most likely to be burgled, as thieves know you have new and expensive presents in your house. The cost of being burgled is far greater than just the cost of replacing items, as photos on a computer or jewellery may have sentimental value, whilst thieves can access sensitive data such as your bank details and e-mails on a smartphone or tablet. 

Homes with no security measures in place are five times more likely to be burgled than those with simple security measures. Good window locks and strong deadlocks can make a big difference.

Taking just a few steps can make a big difference in keeping your home safe from burglary. Here are a few tips:

· Lock your doors and windows every time you leave the house, even when you're just out in the garden, remembering to double-lock UPVC doors (lift handle and turn key)

· Hide all keys, including car keys, out of sight and away from the letterbox (remember a device could be used to hook keys through the letterbox)

· Install a visual burglar alarm (as part of a suite of prevention measures - a burglar alarm on its own will not prevent entry to your home)

· Install good outside lighting

· Get a trusted neighbour to keep an eye on your property

· Leave radios or lights in your house on a timer to make the property appear occupied

· Make sure the fences around your garden are in good condition

· Secure bikes at home by locking them to an immoveable object inside a locked shed or garage

· Keep ladders and tools stored away; don't leave them outside where they could be used to break into your home

· Ensure side gates are locked to prevent access to the rear of the property

· Ensure rear fencing is in good repair

· Improve natural surveillance at the front of your property i.e. trim high hedges

· Consider joining or forming a Neighbourhood Watch scheme (opens in a new window)
· Remove valuables from view of ground floor windows

· Store any high value items (i.e. jewellery, passports) in a properly secured safe or bank vault.
Be Cyber Aware
Thieves are also attracted to gadgets such as smartphones or tablets, because of their value and the information they can reveal. More people now store valuable data – both personal and business – on devices like a smartphone, tablet or computer. If a hacker gains access to your device they could cause a lot of damage – for example, they can access sensitive data such as your email or bank details or your clients’ details if you are a business owner. 

To help you keep your data secure, the Cyber Aware campaign is encouraging people to take three simple steps to help stay secure online. These are:

· Make passwords stronger by using three random words 

· Install security software on all devices 

· Always download the latest software updates

You can find out further information about being more secure online by visiting the Cyber Aware website (opens in a new window), and by following Cyber Aware’s Facebook (opens in a new window) and Twitter (opens in a new window)accounts to receive ideas and advice on how you can be more secure online and thwart cyber criminals, and don’t forget to share the posts.

If there are any other issues you feel we need to know, please do not hesitate to contact us.

PCSO Richards and PCSO Jones.


